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Two major building improvements were completed dur 1 . -
volved painting and carpeting the sanctuary, zhe other.tzge 33:.tt:::1::
of an outside ramp providing access to the front door. It is important
to note that these projects were made possible by memorial, and other
special funds, and could not bossibly have been supported by the operating

budget.

My own activities, of course, are only partially indicated by those
tips of the iceberg that appear on Sunday morning or at other public
events. For every twenty-minute sermon there are as many hours spent in
preparation; for every half-hour wedding, six to ten hours of advance
counseling, planning, rehearsing and subsequent celebrating. In my am-
bassadorial role I continued to serve on Several boards, both civic and
ecclesiastical. Speaking engagements took me from Queen of Peace Roman
Catholic Church in Hoyt Lakes to a village Congregational church in Massa-

chusetts.

Such details are tedious. Yet it is out of such details that the
life of the church and my own life receive shaping. The life itself lies
in personal relationships. What revives my spirit most is the way in
which people of all ages, knowing what a weak reed I am, come continually
to my aid. I think of a member for two thirds of a century who on a day
of some physical pain came out to help with our Christmas celebration at
St. Ann's Residence. I think of the young man who, after riding with me
to the State Conference, lay fitfully in our room dreaming that I did not
make it back from a party in one piece. I think of an older man who never
failed to get me the figures I needed on a moment's notice. I think of
the young girl who left home on similar notice to usher at Christmas Eve,
of the little girl who gave me an Easter egg and of the big girl who fixed
my tape recorder. I think of so many people who came to my rescue, who
sent me kindly notes, who pitched in when they were needed and who said
to me in differing ways, ''your people shall be my people, and your God,

my God."
Respectfully submitted,

Royal F. Shepard, Jr.
* %k % % x

DIRECTOR OF CHRISTIAN EDUCATION

It is difficult, in a written report, to record with much accuracy
what a given year has been like in the life of a group or an individual.
Only the persons involved really know how events or experiences may have
shaped their lives toward Christian understandings of what it means to
be a member of a Covenant community.

Because some kind of a "report'" is required, listed here are some of
the happenings of the past year:

The Tuesday morning Bible study group continues to meet each week at 6:45
2.m. The members are faithful and diligent in learning with each other
what the Biblical sources mean for us today. 90° in the shade or 20°
below these people come together by the lake! New people are welcome!

On the weekend of June 17-18 the above group met at the College of St.

Scholastica for an intensive discussion on "Ethics and Biblical Teachings"
with Robert Brenning as resource leader.
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The Church School continues each week. Some adu

been almost 100% faithful as teachers and lea2§rs w;:; :::sz::tgo:.:il

ages through junior high. Pilgrim Fellowship, for high school youth

meets Sunday evenings with a fair balance of fun and content progral;.

The church school provided leadership for the morning worship service on
May 1%, 1977. They also participated in the One Great Hour of Sharing and
UNICEF offerings. An Appreciation Breakfast, hosted by the Board of Chris-
tian Bducation was held on May 21, 1977.

Four training sessions were held in October for teachers and others on
"Our Identity as UCC People". Leadership included Ellis Livingston, Royal
F. Shepard and Elsie Jean Austin. Planning sessions were held with the
teachers. An area training session was held October 1 with Dr. Shepard
as one of the resource leaders.

"The Critical Middle Years" was the theme for an all-day workshop on Satur-
day, September 17 with Earl Austin, Doug Lemons and Wilys Claire Nelson

as leaders.

The Evening Circle provided leadership, with Jody Glendenning as coordin-
ator, for the Advent Workshop on December 4, 1977.

The Board of Christian Education continues to provide a creative ten-
sion in discussions on what we are doing and what we might be doing.
Several of the Board members also provide sound leadership in other parts
of the educational ministry both on committee work and program.

Visits with groups and individuals of all ages provide the director
with a rich resource of knowledge and perspective to keep the spirit alive
and a stimulus which gives meaning and purpose to the work. Both trivia
and challenge comprise the task and yet underneath it all one senses the
commitment on the part of many people who carry out 'the mipnistry of the
laity" without which there would be no Church. The quiet courage evi-
denced as people face crises, the sticking with the necessary but dull
task, the celebrative joy as a person volunteers a gift of his or her
particular talent -- all these and more are causes for thanks! There are
many creative talents among us - some visible and assigned, others hidden
or rejected - all in some way provide life and meaning in the life of

Pilgrim Church.

Beyond Pilgrim Church, the director participated on the Duluth UNICEF
Committee, the Council of Churches Education Committee, and attended two

workshops on concerns of older people.

Respectfully submitted,

Elsie Jean Austin










To celebrate our 20th anniversary of The United Churech .
of Chri
sessions were held in October, They dealt with our "roots", |;t; ::“f 3

lieve, and where we are today. Elsie g A
and Dr. Shepard were leaders., €an Austin, Dr. Ellis Livingston

Special Events:

supper. Followipg Supper, the Reverend Joyce Myers, missionary to Angola
gave us a revealing picture of our Church's activity in Angola. 4 vivid '
description of the civil war and its dire consequences explained why she
was forced to leave Angola in 1975.

Irv Joyner, of the Commission for Racial Justice, was our guest speaker at
our March 27 service. Later in the day, he spoke on "The Wilmington Ten,"
and their need for the further support of The United Church of Christ to
bring about, hopefully, a fair and just settlement.

During the year we were favored with visiting choral groups. The UMD
University Singers added to our February 27 service. Thursday, April 21y
the Moorhead State University Choir gave an excellent performance. On
Thursday, April 28, Northland College Night, we learned about its heritage
and its programs. The Voyageurs Choral Group was the highlight of the
evening.

Jaunts:

Summer camps were available for all age groups, including the family camp
at which Dr. Shepard was resource leader and which was attended by several
from Pilgrim Church. Canoe trips were planned for July for hardy souls who
can take dunkings in their stride.

With Bob Heller as advisor, delegates from Pilgrim Fellowship attended the
State Youth Event at Little Falls, the weekend of March 28-29.

A trip to the Guthrie to see Noel Coward's "Design for Living". A sympo-
sium on the play was held the Sunday following the play.

Services of Special Significance

Baster - Palm Sunday, with procession; Maundy Thursday, a very beagtiful
service commemorating the Last Supper; Ecumenical Good Friday Serv1?e
April 8 at St. Paul's Episcopal Church; Easter morning Sunrise Service and
the joyous Easter service.

Worship with Confirmation April 24 was truly an impressive, well planned

and executed service. Following the service, a reception was held fo? the
confirmands and their parents hosted by the Board of Christian Education

and the Diaconate.

(=

At our February 27 service, recognition was given our Church School student
with regular attendance.

On May 15, Bibles were presented to the fourth graders.

May 29 - The Women Take Over - no, this wasn't a Womenfs Lib §oing. da Br.
Shepard's absence, Dorothy Belt delivered the sermon.w1tp a551?ts from
Marge Anderson and Tiss Underdahl. A very good service indeed!

The All Church Fall Fellowship proved most successful. September ll‘wgs a
family Sunday with special recognition of the church scyool teachers,bpgg-
day, September 18, was in special recognition of long-time church me:): tﬁe
2l in number (I believe Willard Matter with 69 years was hard.to beat);
September 25 service emphasized the youth and their contribution to our

church,
6.







REPORT OF THE CLERK

The reported membership of Pilgrim Church as of January 1, 1977 582

New members added during 1977:

Confession of Faith
Transferred from other churches
Reaffirmation of Faith
Returned to active roll

W\ on

Total additions in 1977 25

Members lost during 1977

Removed by death 6
Transferred to other churches 13
Transferred to inactive status

at their request 6
Dropped by request 1 2k

Net gain in active membership during 1977 1
Total active membership as of January 1, 1978 583

Of this total 68 are non-resident. The total active
resident membership as of January 1, 1978 was 515.

During the year 5 baptisms were recorded:

Geoffrey McLennan Welles, son of Jon Leslie and Kathryn Honigman
Welles, January 23.

Paula Kristie Marquardt, daughter of Gregg A. and Wanda Heern
Marquardt, May 1.

Dorothy Jennifer Reichert, daughter of Robert James and Katharine
Van Evera Reichert, May 22.

Benjamin Bruce Fochs, son of John M. and Cynthia Peterson Fochs,
August 1k4.

David Michael Slovik, son of David L. and Karla Hieb Slovik,
November 20.

The following marriages were recorded:

Mark Steven Carlson and Peggy Jean Holgate, March 5.

Charles Evans Koenig and Shari Vel Flesness, June 1l.

Steven Dahl and Nancy Lee, Jume 12.

Charles Schult and Carolyn Halliday, June 25.

David Wayne Kent and Susan Rae Valine, June 29.

Robert Pratt and Lisa Shefchik, July 23.

Larry Nyberg and Ann Rene Crowell, August 6.

Mark Robert Engel and Susan Shepard Campbell, August 27.

Danny Dean McKay and Carol Joyce Radford, September 10. i
David Richard Asplund and Gladys Mary Ann Copple, Septemzer 22.
Charles Lloyd Conner and Sandra Lee Johnson,.September 24,
Sylvester Andrew Hantz, Jr. and Sandra Lorraine Kent, October 1.

-
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MUSIC COMMITTEE REPORT

g iscg:ist::Z ;v:e:urn-to th? more traditional Christmas services
with the = teerCe being held at 8:00. Vacancies in the p;si-
tions of sop 4 O01st and bass Soloist have been filled by Jeanett
Myers and Dennis Anderson, respectively, ¥y e

chamberl In NOVe@b?r, Mr. Gould met with Bill Hedenberg and the committee
chairman, and addlt}onal information was Secured, indicating that the cost
of fabricating and lnstalling a box for the exposed organ pipes might be in
the neighborhood of $4,000.00. Mr. Gould was asked to submit new estimates
for the work suggested by him ip June, 1976, and including an estimate for
the overhaul of the organ without change in the structure, and we are
awaiting his reply. Mr. Gould has also suggested that we should engage a
Ph.D. organist as consultant to suggest structural ang design changes that
should be made in connection with an organ overhaul. The organists I have
talked to do agree that exXposing the pipes would make the Pilgrim organ
more suitable for playing most liturgical organ music.

William P. Van Evera, Chairman
for the Music Committee:

Mrs. Ann C. Anderson Mrs. M. M. Fifield
Mrs. F. H. Cash Mrs. Joseph H. Leek

Dr. Keith Fawcett Mrs. . 3. Lee

* ¥ % % x %

COMMITTEE ON STEWARDSHIP AND MISSION

During 1977 the Stewardship and Mission Committee was reorganized
under the By-Laws of the Church Constitution. The committee now consists
of six members, three of whom are elected by the congregation and one chosen
by each of the following boards: Diaconate, Trustees, and Christian Educa-
tion. The three at-large members serve three staggered terms. The change
is important because it gives continuity to the committee.

the year the committee consisted of the following persons:

During .
Betsy Brownell, Earl Austin, Hattie Fredin

Joan Morrison, Margo Zentner,
and Ted Harwood.

The committee continued to study the areas in which the church can be
most effective in using its funds for mission and outreach. Among the areas
Studied were campus ministry, Northland College, ministry to the aging,

ministry to Native Americans and local concerns.

In last year's budget money was set aside for special_local commu?ity
n€€ds.  The committee decided to use these funds for the Little People's

Center at tne YWCA and The Free Clinic.
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UNITED CAMPUS MINISTRY, DULUTH - SUPERIOR
1977 Report

.“x3*5‘ the focus of o
s of the local campu

ur report is a i
Lo F review of
S ministry, the governance

: ! . : the Twin Ports 7 ti

Ministries in Higher Bducatio s o o ok p%§§n°f

, intMim}Zsota and Wisconsin, nrﬁg’igEQ;eriiﬁ?ﬁuﬁi ffﬁich

ﬁ#ﬁ : ate gl : :ampus @lglst?ies for the denominations which have

: o ;on :c hese ministries, Commissioners from this area
on the state groups are: pg. Gloria Wahl, Superior, a United

GOMMissioger on the Wisconsin UMHE Commission, Dr Galworth

‘j“th' a United Church of Christ commissioner o; th; Minnesot

nission, and The Rev. Joe Carle, Su 1

; erio i i
oner on the Minnesota UMHE Commissign. T, a United Presbyterian

e Duluth-Superior campus ministry Governing Board is composed of
en clergy, students, faculty, ang lay people from the area. It
regular monthly meetings during the academic year. The chairperson

ar is Mr. Steve Pollard, a former student at the College of St.

ned in cooperation with the Council of Religious Advisors, and at the ‘
University of Wisconsin, Superior,

~ Programming activities at the University of Minnesota, Duluth, are
&a; through the Ecumenical Coordinating “

~ The past year has seen a change in staff with the resignation of Jim
Davis who has moved to Tacoma,

Washington, to serve as chaplain at the ‘
University of Puget Sound. The local board is working on the staff re- |

placement process in cooperation with the state UMHE commissions. ‘

- In these times this campus ministry cherishes your concern and

prayers for all members of the university and college communities in the
Twin Ports area.

Richard E. Nelson
Campus Minister
















